
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

 
 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Supplementary Agenda 
 

Items: 11 and 16 
 

for the meeting of 
 

THE COUNTY COUNCIL 
 

to be held on 
 
 

12 DECEMBER 2023 
 

@SCCdemocracy 
 



(i) 

 

 



(ii) 

 

 

 

11  SELECT COMMITTEE FEEDBACK ON A REFERRED MOTION: 
'VISION ZERO' 
 
To provide feedback from the Communities, Environment and Highways 
Select Committee on the Council motion titled ‘Vision Zero’ as requested 
by the Council. 
 

(Pages 5 
- 10) 

16  MINUTES OF CABINET MEETINGS 
 
Any matters within the minutes of the Cabinet’s meetings, and not 
otherwise brought to the Council’s attention in the Cabinet’s report, may be 
the subject of questions and statements by Members upon notice being 
given to Democratic Services by 12 noon on Monday 11 December 2023.  
 
Report included: Minutes - Cabinet, 28 November 2023. 
 

(Pages 
11 - 20) 

 



This page is intentionally left blank



County Council Meeting – 12 December 2023 
 

 
 

 
 

OFFICER REPORT TO COUNCIL 
 

 
FEEDBACK FROM THE COMMUNITIES, ENVIRONMENT & 
HIGHWAYS SELECT COMMITTEE ON A REFERRAL FROM 

COUNCIL – ‘MOTION ON VISION ZERO’ 
 

 

KEY ISSUE / DECISION: 

 
1. To provide feedback from the Communities, Environment and Highways 
Select Committee on the Council motion titled ‘Vision Zero’ as referred by the 
Council.  
 
2. This report sets out the conclusions of the Select Committee and invites 
Council to note that all of the points contained within the Original Motion on 
Road Safety and Vision Zero tabled on 21 March 2023 have been addressed. 
 

BACKGROUND: 

 
3. Will Forster submitted a motion to a meeting of the County Council held on 
21 March 2023 on the topic of road safety and Vision Zero. It was resolved 
that this Motion be referred to the Communities, Environment and Highways 
Select Committee for the purpose of consideration and making 
recommendations to the Cabinet or the Council for decision. 
 
4. The motion asked the Council to embed a Vision Zero “Safe System” 
approach to reduce serious injuries and fatalities involving road traffic and to 
set a target for there to be zero casualties on Surrey Roads.  Full text of the 
motion presented to the Council meeting on 21 March 2023 is as follows: 
 
Will Forster (Woking South) to move under Standing Order 11 as follows:  
 

This Council notes that: 

• Road collision statistics in Surrey have hardly changed over the last ten years. 
 

• In 2021 24 people were killed and 647 were seriously injured. 
 

• The effects of a road traffic collision can have a physical, emotional, social 
and economic impact on everyone involved. 
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• In financial terms the cost of road collisions in Surrey was approximately £250 
million in 2021. 

 
This Council further notes that: 

 

• Vision Zero is a set of principles and policies aimed at eliminating serious 
injuries and fatalities involving road traffic. It shifts responsibility for crashes 
from road users to the designers of the road system - if one occurs, it is up to 
authorities to ensure that it does not happen again. 
 

• Vision Zero ambition has already been adopted by comparable authorities 
such as Essex, Kent and Oxfordshire County Councils. 

 
This Council calls on the Cabinet to: 

 
I. Adopt a Vision Zero “Safe System” approach to road danger reduction. 

 
II. Work closely with partners and stakeholders to take a whole system 

approach, working together on infrastructure, behaviour, technology and 
legislation to achieve this change. 
 

III. Set a target date for there to be zero fatalities and severe injuries on Surrey’s 
roads. 
 

IV. Embed Vision Zero in all relevant Surrey County Council policies, including, 
but not limited to, implementing the fourth Local Transport Plan (LTP4). 
 

V. Instruct officers to bring a paper to Cabinet within six months to address how 
these points will be achieved. 

 

THE PROCESS: 

 
5. According to the Surrey County Council constitution, Part 1 of the Standing  
Orders states that: 
 

• When an original motion is referred to the Cabinet or appropriate 
committee under Standing Order 12.3, the Member of the Council who 
has moved the original motion and his/her seconder shall be notified of 
the meeting at which the Cabinet or committee will consider it. They 
shall have the right to attend the meeting and speak to the motion. 
 

• Where an original motion is referred to the Cabinet or a committee, it 
will report upon the motion to the following ordinary meeting of the 
Council and Standing Order 8.8(b) shall not apply to such report. 
 

6. The motion was referred to the Communities, Environment and Highways 
Select Committee at the Council meeting on 21 March 2023 and considered 
formally by the Select Committee at its meeting on 4 December 2023.  
 

KEY ACTIVITIES AND ANALYSIS: 

 
7. Following the referral, the Communities, Environment and Highways Select 
Committee: 
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• Scheduled A New Road Safety Strategy for Surrey at its July 2023 
Committee session and held a range of informal discussions and 
meetings with service representatives on the original draft strategy 
encompassing a Vison Zero approach and new 20mph speed limit 
policy. This draft strategy was subsequently withdrawn by officers 
pending further work to understand the impact on key stakeholders and 
to address concerns around deliverability. 
 

• Held a special evidence gathering session on 5 October to hear the 
views and experiences of key stakeholders and to learn from the 
experience of others in implementing new 20mph speed limit policies. 
This involved external stakeholders including the Police and 
representatives from the Campaign group 20s Plenty.  The session 
was held in private to allow for frank and honest discussion.   
 

• Arranged a full committee pre-meeting to consider the revised draft 
Strategy (Surrey RoadSafe Partnership Vision Zero Road Safety 
Strategy) which was shared with the Committee on 22 November and 
scheduled the Strategy to be considered by the Select Committee at its 
December public meeting alongside the Vision Zero Motion. 

• Requested a service briefing report on the Motion and invited the 
proposer of the Motion to present their case at the Committee’s public 
meeting on 4 December alongside consideration of the new draft 
Surrey RoadSafe Partnership Vision Zero Road Safety Strategy. 
 

8. On 4 December 2023, the Select Committee heard from the proposer of the 
Motion, service representatives and the Cabinet Member for Highways, 
Transport & Economic Growth and considered in detail the New Draft Vision 
Zero Road Safety Strategy and 20 mph Speed Limit Policy. In considering the 
Motion the Select Committee noted that: 
 

I. The new draft Surrey RoadSafe Partnership Vision Zero Road 
Safety Strategy was developed in collaboration with key partners 
and follows the best practice Safer Systems approach. It contains a 
vision and an interim target to work towards zero fatalities and 
serious injuries. The draft strategy is aligned with and supports the 
objectives of County Council’s LTP4, Climate Change Strategy and 
Health and Wellbeing Strategy.  

II. All of the points contained within the Motion on Road Safety and 
Vision Zero tabled on 21 March 2023 have been addressed, albeit 
slightly later than the six-month deadline proposed in the motion. 

III. The new draft Strategy will be presented to Cabinet on 19 
December 2023, seeking permission to proceed with public and 
stakeholder consultation beginning in January 2024 and running for 
ten weeks.  

IV. The proposer Cllr Will Forster was broadly supportive of the new 
strategy but expressed concerns about the length of the public 
consultation and the adequacy of funding to meet the policy.  
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9. In considering the new draft Surrey RoadSafe Partnership Vision Zero 
Road Safety Strategy the Committee noted the following key points: 

I. To realise the ambition of the Vision Zero road safety strategy to 
eliminate road deaths and casualties there needs to be an 
enhanced focus on reducing speeds. Nearly half of all Surrey’s 
Road casualties (49%) are located on 30 mph speed limit roads 
most of which are in built up areas. In addition, 81% of pedestrian 
casualties and 69% of cycling casualties took place on 30 mph 
speed limit roads.  

II. One of the central aims of the new strategy is therefore to allow 
greater flexibility to implement more 20 mph speed limits across a 
greater number of Surrey’s roads, especially in town centres, village 
centres, residential areas and near schools where people want 
them. This will help reduce casualty numbers and the high number 
of pedestrian and cyclist casualties on Surrey roads.  

III. The proposed approach is pragmatic and designed to be flexible. 
Resident support for 20mph will need to be demonstrated and 
decision-making kept as local as possible. Blanket roll-out is not 
proposed. 

IV. The approach has been refined to address Police concerns that 
additional enforcement measures will place pressure on limited 
enforcement processing capacity and that a signed-only approach 
might not always be enough to change behaviour.  The proposals 
set out in the new draft Vision Zero Road Safety Strategy are 
supported by the Fire and Police Service. 

V. Under the proposed new model, physical traffic calming measures 
will only be required where the mean average speed is 28mph or 
above. Below that 20mph can be implemented with light touch 
accompanying measures such as vehicle-activated signs (VAS) and 
carriageway roundels or signed only 20mph where the mean 
average speed is below 24mph.  This is a change from the existing 
policy under which physical traffic calming measures are required 
above 24mph.  

VI. That a range of funding streams are available including additional 
funding of £2.5m for road safety, ITS scheme funding, and Members’ 
highways maintenance allocations which are rising to £120k per 
annum.  The exact size of public appetite and requirement is not yet 
clear however the expectation is that demand will be high.  

VII. That there is more work to be done to work out the detail of the local 
consultation and decision-making process and that officers accept the 
risk that this new process could prove lengthier than the existing one. 
Officers highlighted the importance of introducing 20mph limits where 
they have the support of local communities and the greatest chance of 
success without enforcement measures.  
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10. After detailed discussion and noting the responses to its key lines of enquiry, 
the Select Committee agreed the following conclusions and recommendations for 
Cabinet to consider. 

RESOLVED 
 
That the Communities, Environment and Highways Select Committee: 
 

I. Notes that Surrey has some of the highest numbers of pedestrian 
and cycling road casualties of any local authority in Great Britain 
and welcomes the draft Vision Zero Road Safety Strategy aimed at 
reducing fatal and serious collisions to zero by 2050. Further 
Welcomes the collaborative approach that has been taken and that 
the Strategy has been developed in partnership with Surrey Police 
(including the Police and Crime Commissioner), Surrey Fire and 
Rescue and National Highway colleagues. 
 

II. Supports the new target for reducing collisions by 50% by 2035 
(and to zero by 2050) and the new 20mph policy which allows 
greater flexibility to implement more 20mph speed limits across 
Surrey where they are supported locally. Further supports the 
principles underpinning the new approach including that: 

- The focus should be on reducing speeds in town centres, 
residential areas, village centres and near schools. 

- That any new speed limit must be supported by local people 
and the local County Councillor.  

- and that requirements or expectations for additional 
enforcement by Surrey Police should be carefully managed.  
 

III. Is concerned over the available funding to meet the demand to 
implement more 20mph speed limits which is likely to be high and 
asks that further work is done to review and clarify funding 
arrangements including the funding position for each County 
Councillor (who will be responsible for making the final decision on 
whether to proceed with schemes in his/her area under the new 
policy).  This should take account of the Integrated Transport 
Scheme budget for County Councillors and other available sources. 
Consideration should be given to granting more flexibility to 
Councillors on how they choose to use their Members Highways 
Allocation. 

 
IV. Urges further work to clarify the process of local community 

engagement including how to determine adequate levels of 
engagement and support to approve a scheme plus the process for 
agreeing schemes with RoadSafe Partners, and how any conflict 
will be managed. Expresses concern that the approach set out 
might in fact prove more onerous than the existing one, making 
20mph more rather than less difficult to achieve.  

 
V. Asks that clarity on this and the funding position above be bought 

back to the Committee in Spring/Summer 2024 following completion 
of the public consultation.  
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RECOMMENDATIONS: 

 
11. Based on its consideration of the issues as set out in this report, the 
Communities, Environment and Highways Select Committee recommends 
that Council: 
 

I. Note that all of the points contained within the Original Motion on 
Road Safety and Vision Zero tabled on 21 March 2023 have been 
addressed. 

 
II. Note that both proposer and Committee are broadly supportive of 

the revised strategy but that concerns remain specifically in relation 
to funding to meet the demand to implement more 20mph speed 
limits which is likely to be high, and over the process for local 
engagement and consultation which could prove lengthier than the 
existing approach and risks making 20mph more rather than less 
difficult to achieve. 

 
III. Notes that the Committee has made recommendations to Cabinet 

on these issues (as set out at paragraph 10) and invited officers to 
report back to the Committee at its April public session.  

 
 

 
Lead/Contact Officer:  
 
Clare Madden  
Scrutiny Officer, Democratic Services  
clare.madden@surreycc.gov.uk  
 
Sources/background papers: 
Communities, Environment and Highways Select Committee Agenda – 4 
December 2023 
(Public Pack)Agenda Document for Communities, Environment and Highways 
Select Committee, 04/12/2023 10:00 (surreycc.gov.uk) 
 
Council Agenda – 21 March 2023:  
Agenda item - ORIGINAL MOTIONS - Surrey County Council 
(surreycc.gov.uk) 
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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE CABINET 
HELD ON 28 NOVEMBER 2023 AT 2.00 PM 

 COUNCIL CHAMBER, WOODHATCH PLACE, 11 COCKSHOT HILL, 
REIGATE, SURREY, RH2 8EF. 

 
These minutes are subject to confirmation by the Cabinet at its next 
meeting. 

 
Members: *=present 
*Tim Oliver (Chairman) 
*Natalie Bramhall 
*Clare Curran 
*Matt Furniss 
*David Lewis 
*Mark Nuti 
*Denise Turner-Stewart 
*Sinead Mooney 
*Marisa Heath 
*Kevin Deanus 
  
Deputy Cabinet Members: 
*Maureen Attewell 
*Paul Deach  
*Jordan Beech 
*Steve Bax 
 
Members in attendance: 
Catherine Baart, Member for Earlswood and Reigate South (joined the 
meeting virtually) 
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PART ONE 
IN PUBLIC 

 
168/23 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE  [Item 1] 

 
There were no apologies. 
 

169/23 MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING: 31 OCTOBER 2023  [Item 2] 
 
These were agreed as a correct record of the meeting. 
 

170/23 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  [Item 3] 
 
There were none.  
 

171/23 PROCEDURAL MATTERS  [Item 4] 
 
There were none.  
 

172/23 MEMBERS' QUESTIONS  [Item 4a] 
 
There were six member questions. The questions and responses were 
published in a supplement to the agenda. 
 
With regard to her first question (part a), Catherine Baart asked for 
information on what expectations had been set for officers in senior positions 
to undertake Carbon Literacy Training. The Member also asked for 
clarification on whether the goal was to have 200 additional officers complete 
the training by 2024/25, or 200 in total. The Cabinet Member for Environment 
explained that it was not a requirement for officers to complete the training as 
it was possible that their knowledge of the subject proceeded the training 
material included. The Cabinet Member further added that other different  
training opportunities were being explored to potentially provide a more 
advanced overview of the subject. The Cabinet Member further added that 
she believed the goal was to have an additional 200 officers attend the 
training by 2024/25.  
 
In regard to her first question (part b), Catherine Baart asked for detail on 
actions and timelines for Project 50. The Cabinet Member agreed to provide a 
written response outside the meeting.  
 

173/23 PUBLIC QUESTIONS  [Item 4b] 
 
There were no public questions.  
 

174/23 PETITIONS  [Item 4c] 
 
There were none. 
 

175/23 REPRESENTATIONS RECEIVED ON REPORTS TO BE CONSIDERED IN 
PRIVATE  [Item 4d] 
 
There were none.  
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176/23 REPORTS FROM SELECT COMMITTEES , TASK GROUPS AND OTHER 
COMMITTEES OF THE COUNCIL  [Item 5] 
 
There were none. 
 

177/23 LEADER / DEPUTY LEADER / CABINET MEMBER/ STRATEGIC 
INVESTMENT BOARD DECISIONS TAKEN SINCE THE LAST CABINET 
MEETING  [Item 6] 
 
There were six decisions for noting. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the decisions taken since the last Cabinet meeting be noted. 
 

178/23 CABINET MEMBER OF THE MONTH  [Item 7] 
 
The Cabinet Member for Children and Families, Lifelong Learning provided 
the Cabinet with an update on the work she, and the services she supports, 
had been undertaking. The following topics were highlighted and full details 
could be found within the published report.  
 

• Children’s safeguarding 

• Children with Disabilities 

• Corporate Parenting (including fostering and adoption) 

• Children’s Integrated Commissioning 

• Relationships with Surrey schools 

• Surrey Adult Learning (SAL) 

• Home to School Travel Assistance 

• The School Admissions 

• Place planning 

• SEND Inspection 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
That the Cabinet Member of the Month update be noted. 
 

179/23 CLIMATE CHANGE PROGRESS ASSESSMENT 2022/23  [Item 11] 
 
The Leader of the Council agreed to consider this item earlier on the agenda.  
 
The report was introduced by the Cabinet Member for Environment who 
explained that Cabinet was being asked to note the findings within the 
assessment and approve the key areas of focus for next year as well as the 
approach to mitigate the evident shortfalls as set out in the conclusions. The 
Cabinet Member noted that It had been two years since the publication of the 
Delivery Plan [2] which set out to reduce between 1.2 and 2.4 million tonnes 
of carbon dioxide emissions by 2025, in line with Surrey’s Climate Change 
Strategy [3]. The Cabinet Member said that, with a 34% reduction in 
emissions being achieved since 2019, the Council was on track to meet its 
2030 net zero target. Further to this, the Council had reduced carbon 
emissions by 1 kilotonne through estate rationalisation and 6 kilotonnes from 
carbon reduction measures by March 2023. It had also delivered £2.8 M of 
annual bill savings, nearly £3.6 M of additional funding and 0.3 MW of solar 
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power. The Cabinet Member noted the key successes, as outlined in the 
report, and noted that the focus for next year was on solar energy.  
 
The Cabinet Member concluded by stated that by working with multi-agency 
partners, across sectors, and with the council’s own suppliers, the council 
would continue to use action on climate change and environment to deliver 
multiple benefits for the most vulnerable residents, Further to this the Cabinet 
noted the success of eco-schools in the county. The Leader added that there 
was a need for a clear and funded plan from central government to meet the 
target of net-zero by 2050.  
 
RESOLVED: 
 

1. That Cabinet note the findings and approve the key areas of focus for 
next year as well as the approach to mitigate the evident shortfalls as 
set out in the conclusions. 

 
Reasons for Decisions: 
 
Part of the council’s net-zero commitments is to produce an annual report [1]; 

synthesising a substantial amount of national and local data to ensure we 

understand if carbon emissions are reducing in line with the net-zero targets. 

Whilst the scope has not changed, the progress report identifies where we 

need to focus our attention to address the most challenging areas and ensure 

the Delivery Plan is as impactful and cost effective as possible. 

(The decisions on this item can be called-in by the Communities, Environment 

and Highways Select Committee) 

 
180/23 2024/25 DRAFT BUDGET AND MEDIUM-TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY 

TO 2028/29  [Item 8] 
 
The report was introduced by the Leader of the Council who explained that 
the final Budget for 2024/25 would be presented to Cabinet in January 2024 
and then Full Council in February 2024. Members noted that the overall 
outlook for 2024/25 was challenging as while budget envelopes were 
increasing, in line with projected funding levels, substantial increases in the 
cost of maintaining current service provision and increased demand were 
resulting in pressures increasing at a significantly higher rate than forecasted 
funding. The Leader outlined a number of spending efficiencies in place 
however noted that there was still a provisional budget gap of £13.5m for 
2024/25 which would need to be closed before the budget was considered by 
Full Council. The Leader went on to highlight that there was financial pressure 
specifically in children’s social care placements and Home to School Travel 
Assistance due to significant cost increases. 
 
With regards to the capital budget, the Leader highlighted that aspirations 
remained high and that the Draft Capital Programme for 2024/25 – 2028/29 
proposed ongoing investment in priority areas such as highways 
infrastructure, improving the condition of the council’s property estate, 
creating additional school places which included for children with special 
educational needs and disabilities, the green agenda, transforming libraries 
and investing in adult social care accommodation with care and support. The 
Leader concluded by stating that the budget allowed the county council to be 
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fit for the future and supported and protected the county’s most vulnerable 
residents.  
 
The Cabinet Member for Finance and Resources commented that it was 
important to recognise the challenges but also to recognise that the budget 
would deliver positive improvements which would benefit residents, deliver 
statutory services, protect frontline services, and meet the objectives of the 
council to ensure that no one was left behind. The Cabinet Member also 
highlighted the significant engagement exercises which had taken place.  
 
RESOLVED: 
 

1. That Cabinet note the 2024/25 Draft Budget and Medium-Term 
Financial Strategy to 2028/29, including progress to date in setting out 
spending pressures and efficiencies, as set out in Annex A. 

2. That Cabinet note the provisional budget gap of £13.5m for 2024/25 
and the next steps required to close the gap. 

3. That Cabinet note the proposed Draft Capital Programme for 2024/25 
to 2028/29 of £1.9bn set out in Section 6 of the report and Annex B 

4. That Cabinet note the summary of Resident Engagement and next 
steps set out in Section 9 of the report.  

 
Reasons for Decisions: 
 
In January 2024, Cabinet will be asked to recommend a Final Budget for 

2024/25 to full Council for approval in February. The draft budget sets out 

proposals to direct available resources to support the achievement of the 

Council’s corporate priorities, balanced against a challenging financial 

environment, giving Cabinet the opportunity to comment on the proposals and 

next steps. 

The draft budget also provides an update on the Council’s SWITCh (Surrey 

Way, Innovation, Transformation and Change) programme, setting out the 

medium to long term portfolio of redesign and transformational change that 

will enable greater financial sustainability for the Council.  

(The decisions on this item can be called-in by the Resources and 
Performance Select Committee) 
 

181/23 SURREY SCHOOLS FUNDING 2024-25  [Item 9] 
 
The report was introduced by the Cabinet Member for Children and Families, 
Lifelong learning who explained that the funding of all Surrey schools and the 
free entitlement to early years nursery provision was provided from the 
council’s allocation of Dedicated Schools Grant (DSG). Each local authority 
was required to consult on and maintain local formula arrangements to 
allocate DSG to mainstream schools and early years providers. The Cabinet 
Member further highlighted that, in regard to Early Years, the proposals for 
principles to be adopted in the funding of early years in 2024/25 would be 
reported to Cabinet at a later date.  
 
The Cabinet Member highlighted that the Safety Valve agreement included a 
1% block transfer from the Schools’ block DSG to the High Needs block in 
each year of the five-year term of the agreement. Although schools did not 
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have formal approval over the request, the Council was required to consult 
and share the outcome with the Secretary of State. 
 
The Cabinet Member further noted that, following the Department for 
Education’s (DfE) announcement that there had been an error in estimating 
the national total of 2024/25 pupil numbers in schools, resulting in lower 
formula rates, schools were advised that the council proposed to maintain the 
principles set out in the September consultation paper, but with a smaller 
increase in formula funding rates, in line with the changes made by DfE. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 

1. That the Council implements the Department for Education’s (DfE) 
recommended Minimum Per Pupil funding Level in full; 
 

2. That Cabinet approves the Schools Forum’s formula 
recommendations for schools as set out in Annex 3, be approved; and 
the decisions in Annex 4 implemented; 
 

3. That Cabinet approves the transfer of 1.0% (estimated at £8.2m) from 
the Schools’ block DSG to the High Needs DSG (subject to approval 
by Secretary of State).  
 

4. That delegated authority is given to the Director of Education and 
Lifelong Learning in consultation with the Executive Director of 
Children, Families and Lifelong Learning and the Cabinet Member for 
Children, Families and Lifelong Learning to approve amendments to 
the funding rates in the schools formula as appropriate, following 
receipt of the DSG settlement and DfE pupil data in December 2023. 
This is to ensure that total allocations to schools under this formula 
remain affordable within the council’s DSG settlement. 

Reasons for Decisions: 
 
To comply with DfE regulations requiring formal council approval of the local 

funding formula for Surrey’s primary and secondary schools.  

(The decisions on this item can be called in by the Children, Families, Lifelong 
Learning & Culture Select Committee) 
 

182/23 COORDINATED ADMISSIONS SCHEME FOR SEPTEMBER 2025  [Item 
10] 
 
The report was introduced by the Cabinet Member for Children and Families, 
Lifelong learning who explained that the report was to ensure Surrey 
determined and published its coordinated admissions scheme for 2025 in 
accordance with the requirements of the School Admissions (Admission 
Arrangements and Coordination of Admission Arrangements) (England) 
Regulations and the School Admissions Code. The Cabinet Member stated 
that the report was essentially unchanged from the previous year apart from a 
small point of clarification within Annex 1.  
 
RESOLVED: 
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1. That Cabinet recommends that County Council approves the 
coordinated admissions scheme for 2025 in accordance with the 
requirements of the School Admissions (Admission Arrangements and 
Coordination of Admission Arrangements) (England) Regulations and 
the School Admissions Code at its meeting on 12 December 2023.  

 
Reasons for Decisions: 
 

• The coordinated admissions scheme for 2025 is essentially the same as 
2024 with dates updated 

• There is just one point of clarification in paragraph 3 of the primary and 
secondary scheme (pages 3 and 9 of Annex 1), but this does not alter 
current practice  

• The coordinated admissions scheme will enable the County Council to 
meet its statutory duties regarding school admissions 

• The coordinated admissions scheme is working well 

• The Local Authority has a statutory duty to publish its coordinated 
admissions scheme for 2025 by 1 January 2024  

• The proposed scheme meets the statutory requirements of the School 
Admissions (Admission Arrangements and Coordination of Admission 
Arrangements) (England) Regulations 2012 and the School Admissions 
Code  

 
(The decisions on this item can be called in by the Children, Families, Lifelong 
Learning & Culture Select Committee) 
 

183/23 APPROVAL TO PROCURE: SKILLS BOOTCAMPS  [Item 12] 
 
The report was introduced by the Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport 
and Economic Growth who explained that the skills Bootcamps helped Surrey 
County Council meet its strategic priority of ‘Growing A Sustainable Economy 
So Everyone Can Benefit’ and guiding mission ‘No One Left Behind’ through 
providing skills training to enable residents to access careers in sectors of the 
economy where there were skills gaps. Skills Bootcamps were an established 
model of addressing skills gaps in priority areas of the economy where there 
are recognised skills challenges and were funded by the Department for 
Education.  
 
RESOLVED: 
 

1. That Cabinet gives ‘Approval to Procure’ for the commissioning of 
Skills Bootcamps in Surrey up to the value of £2.325m for financial 
year 2024-25 in the priority sectors identified, should SCC be 
successful in its bid for Bootcamps. 
 

2. That Cabinet approves the delegation of the appropriate procurement 
route to market and any contract award decisions to the Executive 
Director responsible for Economic Growth in consultation with the 
Cabinet Member for Highways, Transport and Economic Growth. 

 
Reasons for Decisions: 
 
Skills Bootcamps are an established mechanism for addressing skills gaps in 

key sectors of the economy. There is funding available from the Department 
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for Education to cover the costs of delivery of Skills Bootcamps by local FE 

colleges and training providers, as well as Surrey County Council’s setup and 

contract management costs. 

(The decisions on this item can be called-in by the Communities, Environment 

and Highways Select Committee) 

 
184/23 2023/24 MONTH 6 (SEPTEMBER) FINANCIAL REPORT  [Item 13] 

 
The report was introduced by the Cabinet Member for Finance and 
Resources who provided the Cabinet with an update on the County Council’s 
2023/24 financial position, for revenue and capital budgets, as at 30th 
September 2023 (M6) and the expected outlook for the remainder of the 
financial year. 
 
With regard to the revenue budget, local government continued to work in a 
challenging environment of sustained and significant pressures. At M6, the 
Council was forecasting an overspend of £0.9m against the 2023/24 revenue 
budget, after the application of the contingency budget. In addition to the 
residual overspend, £15.5m of net risks to the forecast position had been 
quantified, a reduction since month 5. The application of the contingency 
reduced the overall net forecast overspend position and enabled Directorates 
to focus on maximising the opportunities to offset further risks of overspends, 
in order to contain costs within available budget envelopes. Alongside this, 
the identification of these areas of focus, the Council had assessed the level 
of reserves, balancing the need to ensure ongoing financial resilience with the 
need to ensure funds were put to best use. The level of reserves held by the 
Council provided additional financial resilience should the residual forecast 
overspend not be effectively mitigated. 
 
With regard to the capital budget, a capital budget reset was approved by 
Cabinet on 31 October 2023, to ensure that the budget reflected spend 
profiles more accurately, taking into account known delays, additional in-year 
approvals and reflecting the current supplier market and wider economic 
conditions impacting on programme delivery. At month 6, capital expenditure 
of £267.7m is forecast for 2023/24, a variance of £0.4m to the re-set budget 
of £267.3m. 
 
RESOLVED: 
 
1. That Cabinet notes the Council’s forecast revenue budget (after the 

application of the full contingency budget) and capital budget positions for 
the year. 

Reasons for Decisions: 

This report is to comply with the agreed policy of providing a monthly budget 

monitoring report to Cabinet for approval of any necessary actions. 

(The decisions on this item can be called-in by the Resources and 
Performance Select Committee) 
 

185/23 EXCLUSION OF THE PUBLIC  [Item 14] 
 
RESOLVED: That under Section 100(A) of the Local Government Act 1972, 
the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following 
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items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of 
exempt information under the relevant paragraphs of Part 1 of Schedule 12A 
of the Act. 
 

186/23 PUBLICITY FOR PART 2 ITEMS  [Item 15] 
 
It was agreed that non-exempt information may be made available to the 
press and public, where appropriate. 
 
 
 
 
Meeting closed at 3.30 pm 
 _________________________ 
 Chairman 
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